SHANKLIN TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of the Town Council held at Falcon Cross Hall, Shanklin, Isle of Wight on Thursday 24th February 2022 at 19.00.
PRESENT:
Deputy Town Mayor Councillor S. Godden  (in the Chair)

Councillors: A. Whittaker, L. Fleming, R. May,  D.G. Williams, S. Parkes, W. Hilton-How, R. Lansdell, D. Larner,  Town Clerk RFO  No County Press.  Two  members of the public.
PUBLIC FORUM

Points raised: None.
1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Councillors’  S. Knight, C. Quirk, M. Beston, M. Hailston, D. Cable, P. Barry.

2.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST & DISPENSATIONS


        
2.1
S.106 LOCAL GOVERNMENT FINANCE ACT 1992 




The onus is on  the individual Member to declare at the start of the meeting. This restriction is absolute and cannot be removed by a dispensation. No Member declared under this act.



2.2
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST – Members were invited to declare any interest, including the nature & extent of such interests, that they may have in any items to be considered at the meeting. (If the interest was pecuniary, members should have left the meeting at the appropriate time). Members’ to declare by voicing and/or completing the form distributed at the meeting or emailing the Town Clerk RFO before the meeting. 


 2.3
DISPENSATIONS TO RECEIVE WRITTEN REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS FOR DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS (If any)



 2.4
TO GRANT REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS AS APPROPRIATE




Councillors C. Quirk & M. Beston have dispensations to participate (speak & vote) granted to them until May 2025 (or until the next election if sooner) with regard to IW Council items, & Shanklin theatre & community trust. Cllrs. Quirk & Beston not present for this meeting.


2.5
TOWN CLERK RFO GRANTED DISPENSATION




Town Clerk RFO granted  a dispensation to Councillors present who required a dispensation & completed the necessary paperwork for the following items of business: 



10.
Budget 2022/2023




11.
Precept 2022/2023

3.
GREEN TOWNS REPORT


Deputy Town Mayor Cllr. Sue Godden gave the following verbal report:
This report is to update the Town Council on activities and progress over the last month.  Shanklin station: The forecourt planters are still looking relatively healthy and colourful.  We have done a bit of weeding there, and the station staff are continuing with the watering for us.  There is a minor issue with a café customer who keeps placing tea bags in the planters, believing this is an environmental way to recycle them.  However, its attracting some unwanted insects so we’re trying to gently re-educate him. There is still no news on when we can access the station garden and I have emailed the General Manager about it.  Bobby Lock (Community Rail Partnership) is also intending to bring it up when she meets with him.  She is getting someone to look at the watering system.  It’s currently out of action and we need working it properly if we are to have hanging baskets this year. SWR have ordered a plaque to be placed at the station acknowledging Shanklin Green Town as Station Adopters, which will be a nice bit of promotion for us. There are plans to install two planters on the platform, one shaped like the old rolling-stock and one like the new ones.  These will be planted up and tended by local schoolchildren as part of SWRs Community Kids scheme working with Green Towns deciding what to plant and so on. I have been in contact with SWRs Workplace Violence Manager (Allison Griffiths) and she is working on a project to deal with antisocial behaviour at stations. There will shortly be a meeting including SWR/Island Line staff, Hampshire and BTP Police Officers and other interested parties to discuss any local issues on and around the Island Line.  I hope to attend this meeting – just waiting for date and time.

Tower Cottage, Old Library, New Library and Falcon Cross: All have continued to be nipped and tucked. Weeds have been removed and spring bulbs are starting to come up at all sites. Beach Clean:  We had a very successful beach clean last Sunday (20th February) which attracted 31 volunteers plus three people from Blue Seas Protection, a charity based in Sandown.

4.
REPORT OF THE TOWN MAYOR


Town Mayor submitted the following report in his absence:

Firstly, my apologies for not being present at this evening’s Town Council Meeting.  And may I take this opportunity to commend the recommendations of the Finance Committee to the meeting. At last night’s IOW Council meeting a Conservative amendment to the proposed Budget was passed to provide £500,000 funding to specifically address maintaining access steps to our beaches, with the remainder available for maintaining our footpaths and cycleways.  They will provide the necessary funding to re-open Appley Steps.  The budget also includes £170,000 to replace the canopy of the Cliff Lift and to carry out remedial work and paint the outside of  the structure; we will try to get provision of a toilet in the old ticket office area included in the work.

With regard to the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee, we have secured the stage in Rylstone Gardens for the Sunday of the Bank Holiday weekend for a picnic with entertainment to tie in with the National Big Lunch celebration being encouraged across the Country and the wider Commonwealth.  We have the Bandstand from 12.00 noon, with Shanklin Town Band will playing from 4.00 pm and a Service of Celebration by the united Churches of Shanklin at 6.00 pm. Following a meeting last month with the Luccombe Chine Residents Association representatives, the IOW Council’s Rights of Way Officer, and the local National Trust warden plans have been proposed to address the flooding of the road into Luccombe Chine and the Coastal Path and other local rights of way.

 

5.
MINUTES 27th JANUARY 2022
That the minutes of the Town Council meeting held on Thursday 27th January 2022 having been previously circulated be approved and signed & to note matters arising that do not require formal resolution. Town Clerk removed Cllr. Parkes comments on item 8 from the minutes.
Members proposed, seconded and voted unanimously to approve the minutes.
RESOLVED: To approve the minutes.
MATTERS ARISING: There were no matters arising.
6.
ACCOUNTS


6.1
ACCOUNTS FOR APPROVAL  JANUARY 2022
Members duly proposed, seconded and voted unanimously to approve.


RESOLVED: That the accounts as circulated in the sum of £38,099.68   



be approved for payment.


6.2.
BANK RECONCILIATION JANUARY 2022


Town Mayor Cllr. C. Quirk not present, deferred until March’s meeting.

7.
INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT 2021/2022 (INTERIM) REGULATION 5(1) ACCOUNTS & AUDIT REGULATIONS 2015

RESOLVED: Members duly proposed, seconded and voted unanimously to adopt the Internal Auditor’s report.
8.
BUDGET REPORT 2022/2023

RESOLVED: Members noted the budget report.
9.
FINANCE COMMITTEES RECOMMENDATIONS 

The amount to charge Rotary item 8.4 to read £40. Cllr Fleming declared an interest in this item.

Members duly proposed, seconded and voted to agree and adopt the Finance Committees recommendations in their entirety.  (A copy is attached to these minutes)  Cllrs’ L. Fleming, R. May,  D.G. Williams, W. Hilton-How, 
R. Lansdell, D. Larner,  S. Godden voted to agree & adopt the Finance Committees recommendations in their entirety. Cllrs A. Whittaker & S. Parkes abstained.
RESOLVED: To agree & adopt the Finance Committees recommendations in their entirety.
10.
BUDGET 2022/2023  S.151 LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT  1972

Members discussed the budget. Members duly proposed, seconded and voted to agree & adopt the budget for 2022/2023 as presented. Cllrs’ L. Fleming, R. May,  D.G. Williams, W. Hilton-How, S. Parkes, R. Lansdell, D. Larner,  S. Godden voted in favour of agreeing & adopting the budget for 2022/2023 Cllr. A. Whittaker abstained.

RESOLVED: To agree & adopt the budget as presented.
11.
PRECEPT 2022/2023 S.41 LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1992 TO AGREE

THE MONIES REQUESTED FROM THE IW COUNCIL BE SET AT £320,000 PRECEPT. 


Members duly proposed, seconded and voted unanimously to agree the monies requested from the IW Council be set at £320,000 for 2022/2023.
RESOLVED: To request from the IW Council precept of £320,000 for 2022/2023.

12.
MINUTES FINANCE COMMITTEE 15th FEBRUARY 2022
That the minutes of the Finance Committee held on Tuesday 15th February 2022 having been previously circulated be approved and signed & to note matters arising that do not require formal resolution. 

Members proposed, seconded and voted to approve the minutes of the Finance Committee Cllrs’  L. Fleming, R. May,  D.G. Williams, W. Hilton-How, 

R. Lansdell, D. Larner,  S. Godden voted to approve the minutes of the   Finance Committee. Cllrs A. Whittaker & S. Parkes abstained.
RESOLVED:  To approve the minutes of the Finance Committee.
13.
JOINT PROJECT WITH SANDOWN TOWN COUNCIL QUEEN’S PLATINUM JUBILEE


Members’ further discussed this item. Cllr. Whittaker informed Members that Lake had turned down the joint proposal. Members’ would like to know if the school children would prefer mugs or kitbags (Cllr. Quirk awaiting response from the school). Members unanimously agreed to the joint project dependent on the outcome of the children’s preference. £1500 contribution.

RESOLVED: Members duly proposed, seconded and voted unanimously to  join with Sandown Town Council on a joint project to the sum of £1500 going with the children’s preference of mug or kitbag.
14.
RISK MANAGEMENT


Shanklin Town Council maintains an overview of the arrangements on an annual basis and as and when required. An assessment of risk was carried out during February 2022 using the comprehensive Local Council Risk System, covering 23 areas/functions and the appropriate action taken. Insurance cover is reviewed annually & on an as needs basis. 

RESOLVED: To agree & adopt the reviewed risk management/assessment & agree for the Town Mayor to sign the risk management/assessment.

Cllrs’ L. Fleming, R. May,  D.G. Williams, W. Hilton-How, R. Lansdell, D. Larner,  S. Godden voted to agree & adopt the reviewed risk management/assessment & agree for the Town Mayor to sign the risk management/assessment. Cllr S. Parkes abstained. Cllr A. Whittaker voted against.
15.
MEMBERS QUESTIONS


Cllr. Parkes -  Health & Well Being Forum meeting went well. Cllr. Parkes also  commented on the on-going absence of Councillors & asked do we engage with the public?

Cllr. Fleming – notice board in Town Square.

16.
ISLE OF WIGHT COUNCILLOR/S’ UPDATE

Councillors C. Quirk & M. Beston submitted the following report in their absence. Isle of Wight Coastal Defence Schemes Following the announcement in August 2020 by the IW Council and the Environment Agency to work together over the next six years on several flood defence schemes representing around £37 million worth of potential Government investment, a further £7million pound of Government funding will go towards four capital projects that have been secured at, Embankment Road, Yaverland, Shanklin and Ventnor. This will enable further investigation, using ground investigations and modelling to help determine the best way to replace the aging coastal defences. The capital programme includes: Refurbishment of the sea wall and defences at Yaverland and Culver Parade in Sandown, refurbishment of the sea wall and defences at Shanklin Esplanade. The Shanklin project aims to investigate how best to respond to the challenges facing the Shanklin Esplanade coastal frontage, thereby protecting the community and preserving the area’s tourism and heritage value. Options being considered involve capital works, which may include refurbishment and repair of 
the existing defences. Additionally, the project will explore longer term flood and erosion management solutions which protect and enhance the seafront for future generations and provide a platform for regeneration. Shanklin Performing Arts Centre Update Digital Information Display Screen - South Western Railway have now completed the installation of a digital display screen to the exterior wall of the Arts Centre. The original application to fund the screen was made through the SWR Customer and Communities Improvement Fund and successfully awarded back in 2019. The display screen is enabled to show bus times, train times – both fed from links to the 
railway systems and real-time bus data. For the future, local community news and information will be added including updates on the progress of the Performing Arts Centre.  Island Roads Tree Safety Work During February, the Ventnor and Shanklin roads were closed to enable essential tree safety work to be carried out. The road closure also allowed the National Trust to carry out work on trees which have been affected by ash dieback disease that pose a risk to public safety. Island Roads also brought forward some of its planned tree safety works so that it was carried out under the same road closure to minimise disruption for road users. Island Roads also carried out further tree safety works at Cowleaze Hill at the end of February. Unfortunately, a significant number of trees have been affected by ash dieback and pose a risk to public safety. It is important that Island Roads remove these and any other trees which could potentially fall into the highway. It was planned that the work was carried out ahead of the bird nesting season. Footpaths Around Luccombe Though National Trust Land A meeting was arranged with the Local Member, representatives of the Luccombe Chine Residents association, the IOW Council Rights of Way Officer and a representative of the National Trust. Issues of flooding of the Tracks and Footpaths were reviewed and recommendations for remedial work discussed. Funding is available from grants that the Council has received from National Government to improve our section of the National Coastal Path, and the National Trust will review the need for better drainage ditches on their land. A number of footpaths in the area have been closed recently as ash trees badly affected by ash dieback disease have been felled. It is hoped that self-seeded saplings will be more resistant to the disease, so a natural regeneration strategy is being adopted.
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